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July 08, 2010

From:  John Hoffmann

CALL 9-1-1 WE ARE BEING ROBBED!  OH WAIT, IT IS 9-1-1 THAT IS ROBBING US!

Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton added a last minute addition to the Work Session Agenda of the Board of Aldermen on June 28, 2010.  It was a discussion of a motion made by the Finance Commission to take appropriate steps to ensure renegotiation of the agreement between Town and Country and Central County Emergency 9-1-1.

Please do not get our fire and EMS contractor West County EMS & Fire Protection District confused with Central County 9-1-1.  They are two separate organizations that we pay a lot of money to.  Of course they are also intertwined.  Central County 9-1-1 is run by a Board of Directors consisting of T&C, five Fire Districts controlled by the Fire Union’s backed board of directors, plus two ambulance districts in Franklin County. Not surprisingly the dispatchers are fire union members.  Also keep in mind that we have our own dispatch center that handles police and could do fire dispatching also. 

We paid Central County 9-1-1 $331,967 in 2009 and expect to pay $337,129 in 2010.  We will be paying over $4,000,000 to West County EMS in 2010. 

Dalton said while he was attending the Central Co 9-1-1 meeting on June 24 the Central County 9-1-1 director said due to an error in figuring the formula Town and Country was over charged $35,000 last year and Central Co 9-1-1 wanted to immediately pay that amount back.  Dalton said he wanted to review the figures first.

SUDDEN REALIZATION:  Dalton then discovered that the current Central County 9-1-1 contract renews automatically every July 1.  We are required to use Central County 9-1-1 under the terms of the 5-year contract that Dalton signed with his lobbying clients, the West County EMS & Fire Protection District.  It is based on assessed valuation of property.  Guess who is getting screwed on that deal?  The residents of Town and Country, that’s who!  Plus we are being charged at the highest rate possible while other districts are being charged less per assessed valuation.

Dalton did the math and found out that that Town and Country was paying the highest amount per call dispatch of all the fire districts in Central Country 9-1-1.

THE LIGHT BULB GOES ON:  Of course we are being robbed when they figure dispatching fees based on assessed valuation.  It costs the same to dispatch an ambulance to $200,000 home in Manchester as it does to a $1,000,000 house in T&C.  The cost is no different to dispatch fire trucks to a stove fire in a $100,000 house in Winchester than it is to a stove fire in a $2,000,000 home in T&C.  It costs the same to dispatch fire trucks to the small vacuum cleaner shop on Manchester as it does to a five story office building along Highway 40. 

 THE FAIR WAY AND THE UNION ROBBERY WAY:  The fair way to charge for the dispatch service is by actual risks; how many houses, businesses, medical facilities, nursing homes are in a specific area.  The other way to do it is to base the dispatch rate on the number of calls dispatched in previous year. 

“We are being charged the highest by far or anyone in Central County 9-1-1,” said Dalton. He added that a member from the Monarch Fire District said, “That is the way it has always been done.”

State law allows additional taxes up to 5-cent per $100 assessed valuation for fire dispatching in fire districts, 3-cents in ambulance districts…but cities can only charge 2 ½-cents per $100 valuation for houses and 3-cents for businesses accoding to T&C budget director Betty Cotner. T&C doesn’t tax residents for dispatching.  It is paid out of the general fund, which receives monies from sales taxes and license fees.    

“There is no justification for the rates we are paying,” said Dalton.

THE PROBLEM:  At the regular Board of Aldermen meeting it was voted to notify Central County 9-1-1 that the city does not want to automatically renew the contract on July 1.  Technically the letter will state we are giving Central County 9-1-1 6-months notice.  

 WHO IS TO BLAME?   First of all let’s give Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton credit for discovering this issue and bringing it to the forefront.  Dalton also gets the Blame for not discovering this rip off in 2005 when he signed the 5-year contract with his then lobbying firm client, West Co. EMS & Fire Protection. Dalton claimed he had a “blue ribbon” committee review the fire service & EMS issues.  That committee never even filed a report.  He also had a consultant write a detailed report on our fire service options and they missed this grossly unfair method of payment for dispatching fire services.      

Former Mayor and current Alderman David Karney also gets his share of the blame.  Karney re-upped with Central County 9-1-1 during his term as mayor.  As the 2010 fire committee head Karney missed this plundering of our tax revenues. 

Earlier this year Karney led the committee in voting not to investigate starting our own fire department, which clearly put us at a disadvantage at the bargaining table with the Fire District. 

Concerning fire dispatching service, Karney made a grossly vague and untruthful statement.

“The committee has decided it is better to stay with Central County 9-1-1- both quality wise and price wise.”

I attended the first Fire Committee meetings and the topic never came up, other than Karney telling members we had to stay with Central County 9-1-1.  This is not true.  I have talked to the director of Central County 9-1-1 and been told T&C could walk away from the partnership but would lose all ownership in the dispatching center located in Ellisville.  This could occur if we consolidated fire service with Ladue and/or Frontenac or started our own fire department and dispatched ourselves, much like Frontenac and Ladue do now.   

The agenda and minutes for the meetings I did not attend, show dispatching was never discussed.  So there was never a decision made by the committee despite what Karney claims.

Currently the Frontenac Fire Department is already running fire trucks through Town and Country as they have a fire contract to provide fire service with Country Life Acres, along with Crystal Lake Park and Huntleigh. We have not investigated contracting fire service with Frontenac, having them take over the fire house from West Co EMS on January 1, 2012 and provide the dispatching. We could save maybe as much as a $1,000,000 a year.       

 If you go to Karney’s shop you will see a number of fire helmets given to him as gifts by the fire district over the years.  Dave is what we folks in the public safety field call a “fire fruit.”  David has never responded to a burning building.  He has never inspected buildings for various code violations.  He has never opened a nozzle and put water on a fire, he has never dragged hose.  He has never spent a day or days at the scene of a fire, digging in ashes, putting soil, carpet and wood samples into cans to be tested for accelerants.  He never tried to rebuild rooms with charred furniture to determine the origin and cause of a fire.  I believe that David thinks it is neat to be around cops and firemen. In my opinion Karney has shown that he is basically a Fire District and Union plant on this committee.  

Dalton would be wise to select someone else to head this committee who actually knows the business. Dalton also should have asked Susan Feigenbaum to serve on this committee.  While Susan is closely associated with the “deer people”, the UMSL professor of economics is a very good number cruncher.  She also does not get pushed around by politicians or bureaucrats.  She often is the first one to smell a rat.  I know why she wasn’t asked to serve (Dalton and Karney do not want anyone throwing a wrench in the works to renew the contract with WCEMS&FPD), but I also know she would have been one of the best people to be on the committee without a public safety background.      

HERE IS THE SERMON:  I have to admit that I did not look at the Central County 9-1-1 contract.  When I was elected we were in the middle of a five year deal that required dispatching with Central County.  It was a moot point. 

However, I did see what we were paying them and knew we were paying at least $150,000 more than it would cost us to do the job ourselves.  I have been mentioning that in my Alderman Newsletters on a regular basis.  No one paid any attention.  Now Dalton thinks he discovered something that went unnoticed.  I have been pointing out that the Union controlled fire dispatching district has been overcharging us for some time.       

HERE ARE THE NUMBERS SHOWING HOW WE ARE GETTING RIPPED OFF! Dalton was right if you crunch the numbers of the eight agencies dispatched by Central County 9-1-1, the good people of Town and Country and paying more than our share. 

We are paying $170.59 per call dispatched in Town and Country. The average cost per call based on Central County 9-1-1’s 2009 budget and total calls is $125.61.  This begs the question why are we paying $170.59 per call?   Here is how that compares:

Town and Country           $170.59 per call      9.1% of budget    6.7% of all calls

Monarch Fire PD             $167.13 per call     28.2% of budget  21.2% of all calls

Metro West FPD              $128.26 per call    21%    of budget   20.5% of all calls

West Co EMSFPD           $123.54 per call     9.2%  of budget     9.4% of all calls

Creve Coeur FPD            $119.80 per call    16.8% of budget    17.6% of all calls

Maryland Heights FPD     $103.49 per call      8.7% of budget    10.5% of all calls

Meramec Amb District      $  54.29 per call      4.1% of budget       9.7% of all calls

St. Clair Amb District        $  51.92 per call       1.8% of budget      4.3% of call calls

The good people of Town and Country and Chesterfield are partially subsidizing the fire and EMS dispatching for every other community in the Central County Emergency 9-1-1 dispatch area, especially Maryland Heights and the two ambulance districts in Franklin County.    

The question has to be is how long are the residents of Town and Country willing to pay more than their fair share of this fire dispatching, especially since we are already running a city public safety dispatch center at a much more reasonable rate? 

GOOD NEWS FOR DEER LOVERS AND BAD NEWS FOR THE REST OF US:  Alderman Al Gerber placed on the Work Session agenda the following: “Discussion-Overlapping Commission Duties.”   Al was worried that the bogus “Conservation Commission” has the same duties as a number of other commissions and task forces.  He said,  “Heritage sites are in the park and trees are also under the Tree Board plus there is the Deer Task Force while the Conservation Commission is suppose to deal with wildlife.  

Al apparently has trouble grasping the fact that the Conservation Commission and the Green Team Commission are phony-baloney commissions and places a mayor can stick liberals. 

“I’m not troubled at all in crossover of work product,” said Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton.  Then he made the scary statement.

“Deer management should remain with the Conservation Commission.  The Deer Management Implementation Task Force is done with their work.  Conservation should reengage in Deer Management,” said Dalton. 

The city Conservation Commission is loaded with people who are completely against the idea of thinning the deer herd…starting with Mariette Palmer, followed by the commission chairman, Al Gerber who does not believe in harming a deer and his wife, followed by several other members.  If you put deer management in the hands of the Conservation Commission you may as well confess we just threw the $200,000 spent on the Deer Management program last winter out the window.  

Former Deer Task members, aldermen Fred Meyland-Smith and Nancy Avioli were absent from the meeting so had no input.  

 RULES…WE DON’T NEED NO STINKIN RULES!  City ordinance 110.110 C states

C.     Annual Retreat.
     1.     The Board of Aldermen and the Mayor shall attend a planning retreat to discuss and consider the City's Strategic Plan, Comprehensive Land Use Plan and other matters involving the state of the City as may be set forth on the retreat agenda.  The meeting time and place of the retreat and the agenda shall be determined by the Mayor, subject to approval by the Board, but the agenda shall include at minimum discussion and consideration of the City's Strategic Plan, Comprehensive Land Use Plan and general goals and objectives of the City.

     2.     The annual retreat shall be held on the first (1st) Saturday in June of each year.  

     3.     The retreat may be reschedule only with passage of a resolution by an affirmative vote of six (6) members of the Board of Aldermen and when a new date has been selected and agreed upon by same.  (CC 1989 §2-30; Ord. No. 2249 §1, 8-24-98; Ord. No. 2330 §§1--2, 5-10-99; Ord. No. 2649 §1, 12-11-01; Ord. No. 3052 §1, 8-24-05)

On May 10, 2010 Tim Welby introduced a resolution to change the date for the RETREAT meeting from Saturday June 5 to Monday June 14 after the regular Board of Aldermen meeting.  The resolution passed 8-0.  All of this followed the requirement of ordinance. 

BUT THEN:  At the June 14 meeting Mayor Dalton announced there would be two meetings that last 90-minutes each and the next one would be held after the regular Board of Aldermen meeting on Monday June 28.   But that meeting did not happen.  The city clerk told me an exact date for the next RETREAT meeting has not been decided. 

At the meeting on June 14, Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton left early…nothing like moving a required meeting to a date where the mayor cannot attend the entire meeting. Also at that meeting a recap of the 2009 Deer Management program was given, a discussion of economic conditions was done with the Development Director, a discussion of public works project for 2010 plus 20 minutes on the work of the Fire Committee on the Fire/EMS contract.     

At no time was the Comprehensive Land Use Plan or the Strategic Plan discussed as is required by ordinance. 

At the June 28 meeting Fred Meyland-Smith and Nancy Avioli were both no-shows,  something not uncommon for either alderman, especially Avioli.  You have to think there is a high probability someone will be absent from every meeting for the rest of the summer. 

The July 12 meeting of the Board of Aldermen has been cancelled.  However, aldermen will receive their full pay, despite cancelling ½ of their meetings.   

IN CASE YOU MISSED THAT…THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN HAVE CANCELLED THE JULY 12TH MEETING, BUT EVERYONE WILL RECEIVE A FULL PAYCHECK FOR JULY.  

NEW FLASHING LIGHT:  If you haven’t noticed there is a new flashing red light on top of the stop sign on Mason Ridge at Clayton Road.  The problem about this is two-fold.  First no one looks to the stop sign on the right side of the road. Drivers are cutting through to avoid the traffic light at Mason and Clayton Road.  They do not look at the stop sign.  They are looking to the left and if they don’t see anyone coming westbound on Clayton, they blow the stop sign, making things dicey for people trying to cross the street from the west to the east to get to Longview Park. . 

The flashing light is controlled by a solar panel. However, the stop sign it was placed on top of is in the shade and in fact has some foliage literally on top of the solar panel. 

There needs to be a second stop sign located on the left side of the street.  That is where the stop sign runners are looking.  The flashing red light needs to be on a stop sign on the left side of the road.  Not only is that where everyone is looking, there are no trees or foliage to block a solar panel.  

A GOOD POLICEMAN IS NEVER COLD, WET OR HUNGRY AND IN TOWN AND COUNTRY…APPARENTLY NEVER LONELY EITHER:   There is an old adage that “a good police is never wet, cold or hungry.”  It dates back to the days of cops walking beats in big cities.  A good policeman would know everyone on his beat and would be invited into homes and businesses to get out of the rain, cold or to get a meal. 

In modern times it more related to lazy cops who like cabdrivers vanish if it is raining and could be found more often than not inside a donut shop or a half-off eatery. 

Cops traditionally like to meet one another to eat.  This drives good supervisors crazy as they would not want more than one officer out of service at a time. 

So how does this directly relate to T&C?  On Saturday June 28 around 7:30 there was a house fire on Topping Road.  Due to the excessive heat and humidity a second alarm was struck and there were 5-to-8 fire trucks on Topping Road that blocked the entire street.  I was trying to drive the dogs to Drace Park.   As I approached from the south there were two T&C police cars blocking the street, one of the officers was a supervisor. 

I turned around and took Manchester to Des Peres Road to get to the park.  On the way back I went down Topping from Clayton, thinking some of the fire trucks may have left.  At Topping Estates South the road was still block, but no cops.  Instead it was a guy in jeans and a Harley Davidson t-shirt with a flashlight.  I turned around and went back to the south side of the blockage…where both police cars were still there with the cops chatting.   It just struck me as odd that one of the socializing cops would not have left and blocked the street on the north side of the fire. 

“I CAN’T REMEMBER WHAT IT IS FOR,” …ALDERWOMAN LYNN WRIGHT…”BUT WE NEED DONATIONS”:  

Lynn Wright wanted to discuss the city accepting donations for the Arts Commission.  This is something I had handled with the city attorney four months earlier while I was the chair of the Arts Commission. The idea was to get contributions to use for prize money for the artists at the Plein Air painting competition in October…but for the life of her, Ms. Wright, the new chair of the arts commission could not remember what the event was. 

“We need money for prizes for the artists for the…uh…er…ug”

Then “Miss Know-it-all,” Mariette Palmer shouted from the audience, “Sculptures!”  

“No, that’s not it,” replied Wright.  “I can’t remember what it is,” she added. 

Then Planning Director Sharon Rothmel, who apparently knows more what is going on with the Arts Commission than the Arts Commission chair, piped up, “Pleini Air!”

“That’s it,” said Wright.

During the recession bordering on a depression Aldermen Steve Fons said he felt it was important to have funds to rent art with the option to buy.

“Someone needs to follow up with that,” said Fons. 

A fine idea, if we were not operating with a deficit budget and looking at declining revenues, but at this time it is a pretty stupid one! Right now I think it would be more important to have funds so we don’t lay off police dispatchers, like we did at the first of the year. 

KEEPING TIME BY A VERY SLOW CALENDAR…TOWN AND COUNTRY STYLE OR TRASH ORDINANCE BEING IGNORED:     

 In March of 2009 the Board of Aldermen passed a new Trash Ordinance.  The director of public works stated he would have notification mailed to residents and have all trash companies in compliance by August 2009.

Then he reported he needed to push back that deadline to March 2010.  That came and went and it was other a year after the ordinance was passed and it is still not in effect. 

It has been 312 days since Craig first said he would have the ordinance in effect.  It has been 464 days since the ordinance was passed.  Talk about efficient government.   

Speaking of keeping track of time and in this case fortnights…don’t forget that on February 18th Mayor Dalton told a roomful of residents at a neighborhood meeting, how he would have a major announcement to make in 2-weeks on a new tenant for the Wal-Mart store.  It has now been 140 days and no announcement. 

HALL STREET BLUES II:  The parking lot at Manchester Meadows by the empty Wal-Mart store continues to resemble a tractor trailer truck storage lot on Hall Street. 

The city and the land owner have done nothing to remove the tractor trailers being stored there by a Ballwin resident. I mentioned in the last newsletter that either Ward-2 alderman could write a bill to ban such large truck storage, but so far neither has done so.  I have seen Tim Welby and Al Gerber sponsor bills staff have written, but neither has sat down and written any bills themselves to my knowledge.  By my second meeting on the Board of Aldermen I was introducing bills and resolutions that I actually wrote. It would be nice to see them step up and do something to get rid of the tractor trailer storage on our largest piece of retail property in the city and in Ward-2.     
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